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MINUTES OF THE POLICE COMMISSION MEETING


The Rochester Police Commission held their regular monthly meeting in Council Chambers on Wednesday, September 3, 2014. Present at this meeting was Comm. Lindsay, Comm. Peters, Chief Allen, Deputy Chief Dumas, Attorney Grossman, Chaplain Lachapelle, Secretary Warburton and members of the Department and the public. 

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 P.M.


A. Pledge. All participated in the Pledge of Allegiance.  


B. Prayer. Chaplain Lachapelle led the opening prayer.  


C. Roll Call. The clerk called the roll marking Commissioner’s Lindsay and Peters present, with Comm. Levesque being excused. 
2. 
PUBLIC COMMENT:  There was no public comment.

3.
ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES: 



A.  August 6, 2014 – regular meeting
Comm. Peters MOVED to accept the minutes of the August 6, 2014 meeting. SECOND by Comm. Lindsay and PASSED unanimously.
4. 
OLD AND UNFINISHED BUSINESS:



There was no old business for discussion

5.
NEW BUSINESS:

A. Oath of Office – Brittney Marvin. Attorney Grossman issued the oath of office to Officer Marvin. Her badge was pinned by family friend and former officer John Yerardi.

A fifteen minute recess was called for photo opportunities.


B. Accept Resignation: Officer Matthew Leccacorvi 
Comm. Lindsay MOVED to accept the resignation of Officer Leccacorvi with regret. SECOND by Comm. Peters and PASSED unanimously.


C. Monthly Reports

1. Operations. Chief Allen noted that the investigations bureau had a very busy month with call outs and major case investigations. There were several robberies in August, three untimely deaths, a reported kidnapping case that garnered a false reports charge, as well as background investigations for the hiring process. 


Our new evidence technician started this week and is in training with the current technician. When it changes hands we will conduct an audit of the locker so we can account for everything. That’s a standard practice. Once that is done, the new tech will take over the position and the current tech will transition and be redeployed to the street. 

Comm. Peters inquired if we have a date for that? Chief Allen said still one to two months out. 


Our face book presence continues to grow. We have 8600 followers, and approximately 60 thousand hits per month. We use that as a tool for outreach for the Department, we put up press releases, post photos of suspects in investigations that we can’t identify, etc. We do a lot of community engagement through that page. Of the eleven unknown’s persons we posted in August, nine were identified by our followers. 

I mention that because it illustrates how valuable a tool this is. 


We have one of our officer’s backfilling in prosecution until we can get council authorization to hiring a full time prosecuting attorney. The City Manager has authorized us to move forward with that and the job announcement will be posted soon. This will help tremendously and it will free up the sworn officers currently doing that work and redeploy them into patrol. With the evidence tech and these two positions we add three officers to the patrol matrix. Summer is coming to a close but those resources are still needed. 
Over in patrol the K9 unit had a busy month with 13 tracks, nine of which were in Rochester. 

The Honor Guard recently upgraded their uniforms. We used grant funding for this. Previously the uniforms were passed down and shared. These will be the first new uniforms since the early 1990’s. This will bring that unit to a higher level of professionalism. I think you’ll be impressed with the upgrade. 

We continue to have an issue with thefts from motor vehicles. We target this repeatedly throughout the year, but in particular in the summer when we have spikes in this activity as people are more mobile. We use ward based policing and have also modified our DDACTS program and changed the way we deploy those resources. It is having an impact but with spikes in property crime the numbers are not fully illustrating that. 

The staff of the Department participated in the ice bucket challenge for ALS. We had assistance from the Rochester Fire Department, the School Department, and Lowe’s loaned us the buckets. It was a fun event for a great cause and a good team building event. I was pleased with the amount of participation we had from the staff.  The money we raised was donated to Compassionate Care ALS New England, based in Falmouth, MA. They provide direct services to families impacted by ALS. 

Comm. Lindsay brought attention to the failure of the phone systems, including those at the Sheriff’s Department and the towns they serve. Rochester has also had issues. 


Chief Allen said that we have. We are concerned about the provider we have. We have a number of outages this year and it’s critical to have the system operating 24/7. There has also been a failure in some level of redundancy which we currently do not have. 

We have been working with the Finance and IT Department to evaluate other providers out there that can give us the level of service we, you and the citizens expect. Public safety is paramount and it’s unacceptable to have the phone systems down. We are taking steps to rectify by looking at other vendors. 


Comm. Peters asked if the current vendor offered any resolution. Are we under a contract with them?


Chief Allen said they did not have a resolution. We are on a month to month plan with them, no contract. 


Comm. Lindsay said it’s odd that the Sheriff’s Department is having the same problems. 


Chief Allen said that he can’t speak to the issues involving the Sheriff’s Department. But, we’ve had three outages and that’s too many. It can’t happen, which brings us to actively researching other providers. 

2. Administration. Dep. Chief Dumas discussed the year to date expenditures. We are 20% spent in salaries and benefits. We are 104% spent in the legal. Most of that is encumbered and some personnel issues were paid from that account. The bulk of it is tied to Attorney’s fees.  Equipment maintenance is another line that is either encumbered, or bills were paid in full right at the beginning of the budget. Our postage is 57% spent, tied to mailing for the dog warrant. 
We are 25.6% spent in over time in patrol. When combined with comp time liability that rises to 36%. This is due to vacations, busy off hours and investigations from calls for service. In theory we are down seven positions. Three just got back and are finishing training, one is leaving for the academy and we have three vacancies. It takes a toll. 

Comm. Peters inquired if overtime ever slows?

Dep. Chief Dumas said maybe by October or November, knocking on wood we don’t get an abundance of call outs, added to vacations. 


Comm. Peters inquired about fleet insurance. Is that paid in full for the whole year?


Dep. Chief Dumas said that is and that gets budgeted by the business office. 

Dispatch is 37% spent in overtime. We are keeping abreast of that despite being down several positions right down. We have three vacancies and one in training. We are using per diem and officers as well. 

The other big item in dispatch is the equipment maintenance which was paid in full at the beginning of the year. Over all we are in good shape.

Last month we reported the JAG grant being approved. The funds in that grant will be to buy tablets for the cruisers. We are still testing different brands. We were in need prior to the new IT person coming on board. He was able to get some of the laptops functioning again. We only have one cruiser that is down an MDT.

Comm. Peters asked how many tablets are we buying and if there is enough money in the grant. Dep. Chief Dumas said we are targeting nine tablets and expect the grant will cover all of it. 


With the resignation of Det. Tapscott, we have been working the ICAC to get our detective up to speed. He has a great aptitude. We just need to get him up to the level of Det. Tapscott. He has already been used by ICAC.


The backgrounds on the officers are done. We are waiting on medical clearance and psychology testing. We don’t anticipate any issues. The academy is not until January. The good news will be that our paperwork will be submitted in plenty of time. If we bring them on in November, they will have enough time to complete the in house training phase and go right into FTO upon graduating the academy. But it will be the end of May or early June before they will be solo patrol.

The Fair is upon us again. We worked with the Board of Directors and general manager at the Fair to put together a schedule that met their needs as well as ours. We will have commanders working up there this year to help control costs and still put on a safe and successful Fair. 

Comm. Lindsay commented that the hiring process, skills and training seems to mesh well as the command staff pushes personnel to go higher. It is impressive to me as a Commission member as we listen to your reports. The city should take note of the education and experience that we invest in our people. 


Chief Allen commented that the credentials that are required today are much different than what was required when he started. Not that they weren’t needed then, they just weren’t expected. I talked during the oath that we look for the best of the best. We get a lot of applicants, but very few actually make it through the process because it’s difficult. The standards are so high because they have to be. 

Comm. Peters commented on attending the graduation of the recruits. “Thanks for including us.” It was educational and interesting. I’m looking forward to the next one. Hopefully eventually we will be at full staff. Comm. Lindsay concurred saying it was a very good experience.
D. Other.

1. Explorer Program. We have grown the program as of late, with a change in leadership that is overseeing the program. We want to explain what the process is if there are folks out there that want to get involved, to include parents and leaders. 

The Explorer Program is a youth outreach geared toward kids interested in law enforcement. They don’t have to pursue it but if they do it’s a nice jump start. Children ages 14-21 are eligible. You have to be of good character and maintain a C average in school. It is extracurricular, but doesn’t replace school work, which is important. The program covers all aspects of the profession, even the mundane like paperwork. We involve the Explorers in activities such as parades and events throughout the year. 

Our unit is chartered by the Daniel Webster Council of the Boy Scouts of America. Our advisors are Officer Jim Murphy, Officer Scott Loignon and Officer Kyle Danie.

Explorers have the opportunity to attend the NH Chiefs of Police Cadet Academy. It is a graduated three year program of basic, advanced and leadership sessions. The academy is one week each summer, live in using the dorms and PSTC classrooms. 

Our most famous Explorer is Lieutenant Jason Thomas. I suspect in his career that some day he will be the Chief. Officer Kyle Danie was also an Explorer through the Dover Police Department. He went on to attend the Cadet Academy where he met our Lt. Anne Gould. He was recruited and eventually hired by us
There are only a few programs left in the state. We would give preference to Rochester residents. If anyone is interested in the program or the cadet academy we encourage them to reach out to Jim Murphy or Lt. Gould.  


Comm. Peters said as a parent, his daughter is involved in the program and is enjoying it. He inquired how many we have in our program.


Dep. Chief Dumas said we have 12 and it has been a while since we have had numbers that high. 

6.
CORRESPONDENCE:


The correspondence for the month included: Lt. Pierre Pouliot of the NH Chiefs of Police Cadet Academy thanks Chief Allen for allowing Lt. Gould to be part of the command staff of the Academy. The Marcotte family thanks Off. Gantert, Off. Leccacorvi, Det. Dominique Murphy, Sgt. Emerson and Sgt. Deluca for their compassion during a recent death investigation. Capt. Boudreau is thanked by Chief Ducharme for his assistance during a SWAT call out in Rollinsford. Off. Ouellette is thanked for rendering aid to an unconscious motorist.


Comm. Lindsay said that even as a part time officer, Lt. Gould represents the Department very well. 

7.
INFORMATION: No additional discussion.
8. 
NON-PUBLIC SESSION: (Pursuant to:  RSA 91-A:3)

Commissioner Peters MOVED to enter a nonpublic session at 7:53 P.M. pursuant to RSA 91-A: 3, paragraph II, section A (personnel) and section E (legal.) SECOND by Comm. Lindsay. The motion PASSED by roll call vote 2 – 0 with Comm.  Peters and Comm. Lindsay voting in the affirmative.  The non-public session closed at 8:11 P.M. on a MOTION by Comm. Peters, SECOND by Comm. Lindsay and PASSED unanimously. 

9.
ADJOURNMENT:

Comm. Lindsay MOVED to adjourn. SECOND by Comm. Peters at 8:12 P.M.

Respectfully Submitted,

Rebecca J. Warburton, 
Secretary
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